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SUMMARY 

Vanbandhu Kalyan Yojana is a 10 point scheme of Chief Minister of Gujarat implemented by Development 
Support Agency of Gujarat (D–SAG), The programme aims to increase employment and improve the economic 
status of tribal groups. CIBART with technical assistance from INBAR proposed and received support of from D-
SAG under Vanbandhu Kalyan Yojana to set up a pilot in the private public partnership mode (PPP) mode to 
implement the programme.  

The pilot ‘Bamboo livelihoods business enterprise project’ aimed to increase and sustain livelihood 
opportunities of 926 tribal families and positively impact 2,000 households using bamboo as the resource. D-
SAG sanctioned an initial investment of INR 12.6 crores in the project for five years’ of  

the project. The intervention included skills enhancement of Kotwalia artisans by training them in production 
of bamboo furniture and structures. Common facility centres (CFCs) were established at nearby villages to 
allow the artisans easier access along with village level intermediary and they were supported in bamboo 
plantation at homesteads, etc. The project team faced many challenges, initially in project implementation, 
however, today intended results demonstrate the transition of traditional tribal artisans who struggled hard 
for subsistence to a community where people have enhanced artisanal capacities, sustainable livelihoods and 
live dignified lives.  

Project Design 

The project was designed to create and develop backward and forward linkages and integrate them in to the 
entire value chain of bamboo, which includes nursery development, plantations at various levels, product 
designing and development, awareness building, branding, and marketing for the primitive Kotwalia tribal 
community in South Gujarat district. The project was envisaged as a social enterprise and was intended to 
institutionalize income generating activities that would be continual and sustainable. The project spread over 
three districts in Gujarat – Dangs, Tapi and Navsari; the former two are among the 100 most backward districts 
of the country.  Project activities, outputs and the action plan received approval on 12th July 2009 and officially 
commenced on 2nd November 2009.  

Target group: the Kotwalia tribe  

The Kotwalia community have traditional knowledge of bamboo crafts and have traditionally depended on 
basket making. They have been engaged in basket weaving activities for years and sell the products to 
community members at local levels to earn their livelihood. They are landless, live on the outskirts of villages 
and have low education levels. They do not participate in social events, festivals, etc. Their source of livelihood 
was being challenged by changing times, emerging technology and substitute products made from plastics and 
other synthetic material. These products are replacing bamboo utility items made by the Kotwalia tribe since 
they are cheaper and more durable. The tribe’s livelihood was affected since their production method is 
extremely labour intensive as they use traditional and primary tools. The quantity they produce was minimal 



and there was no mechanized production system. These factors prevented them from earning adequate 
incomes and their cash flow was unsustainable. 

 

The Kotwalia community members, especially men, migrate for want of jobs in sugarcane fields for most of the 
year and leaving behind other family members such as old women and children who earn a meagre income 
from their traditional craft of basket weaving. A major constraint in this, is access to raw material – green 
bamboo – due to stringent forest policies and changing agriculture practices. Green bamboo is the primary raw 
material needed to be procured from distant forest areas and they faced problems from forest officials at 
times in while getting bamboo poles or bamboo products.  

Both, working in sugarcane fields and getting bamboo from forests for basket weaving did not generate 
adequate revenue to meet their needs for sustenance. This made them dependent on either an agent for 
bonded labour work or on middlemen to sell bamboo baskets. This reduced time for productive work. Besides 
the financial predicaments faced by the  Kotwalia community, during migration, they led unpleasant lives in 
temporary plastic sheds that did not have even basic amenities like electricity and sanitation. They were 
unable to access health facilities and education for their children. Some families also lived on their bullock 
carts that use to reach migration destinations.   

The opportunity for working on a familiar material “bamboo” with enhanced skills and without leaving the 
village they reside in enthused the Kotwalia community and they decided to work with CIBART facilitating their 
endeavours.  

Project activities and achievements 
Since the target sector had expertise in bamboo crafts, CIBART’s initial action was enhancing their traditional 
skills with new improvised tools. Then CIBART facilitated their transition from only craft making by adding 
furniture making to their skill set. CIBART conducted a four month intensive training on bamboo furniture 
making to two batches of 45 artisans in each at two common facility centres in the first year. The bamboo 
furniture they produced was of good quality and utility and gained acceptance in the market place, as well as 
in government departments. During the project period, the focus was on developing nurseries, bamboo 
plantation, designing furniture products, training artisans for improving their skills on different furniture 



product designs, organizing and conducting farmers’ meetings, meeting with tribal households for bamboo 
plantations in homesteads, setting up village level nurseries, and establishing training units, workshops and 
treatment facilities.  

Homestead plantation  

The concept of homestead plantation was introduced in the first year and 1,210 Kotwalia households were 
provided five plants each for their homesteads. A number of farmers’ meetings organized to create awareness 
on bamboo plantations and organized meetings with the district administration, panchayats and schools. 
Twenty farmers adopted bamboo plantation in a cropping pattern. 22 acres of mining lands were planted with 
22,000 Bambusa balcooa plants. 

Training 

Every year two batches of artisans receive intensive inputs on bamboo furniture making and over 100 trained 
artisans are employed at both CIBART’s CFCs on a full time basis. All trainee artisans received training on 
handling different tools and machines; participated in designing processes and trained in every stage of 
furniture making. Trainees were taught to work in group mode, where skills of each trainee are enhanced in 
every stage of furniture development. CIBART also established “village level intermediary units’ for those 
interested artisans residing in distant villages with a fully skilled master craftsman in-charge of the units.  

 In the second year, 180 artisans were trained in bamboo furniture making, working on machines, age 
gradation and tool handling. Professional institutes like National Institute for design (NID) and resource experts 
were brought in to impart an advanced level of training to artisans. Emphasis was given to developing 
professional qualities in them and these included time management, motivation and improvement, 
communication, team building, interpersonal relationships, and also increasing skill levels and their well-being 



in all terms – social, economical and spiritual. Besides, these artisans were also given basic financial literacy 
and linked with formal financial institutions, which has been very successful in developing a pattern of savings, 
and breaking out of the viscous cycle of credit by borrowing from money lenders.  

In year 2012, three village level intermediary training cum production centres were set up and in each centre, 
10 artisans residing in near-by areas, received training on bamboo furniture making for four months. Expert 
trainers provided 23 artisans with received intensive training inputs on construction techniques in Kudal, 
Sindudurg district, Maharashtra for three months. Two master trainers received training on bamboo panel 
board making and also making structures using solid bamboos.  Sixty village members received training inputs 
on nursery development and ten village nurseries were established.  

22 stone quarry owners facilitated bamboo plantation after understanding its benefits to the environment and 
6,000 bamboo saplings were planted in 19 quarries. 30 farmers planted bamboo on farm boundaries. 
Monitoring and advisory support was provided to farmers who planted bamboo in the previous years. CIBART 
and INBAR organized an information exhibition on bamboo in the Ukai campus in August 2012 where a week 
long “designing workshop” was also conducted. Over 2,000 people visited the exhibition during 29th to 31st 
August 2012: students, farmers, tribe members, government officials and NGO personnel were among those 
who visited. 22 artisans received training on making bamboo charcoal through the Drum technique and 20 
women received training on making charcoal briquettes by using household charcoal commonly available and 
creating honey comb moulds with a hand tool and using bamboo charcoal. 90 artisans were trained in bamboo 
furniture making as a part of regular on-job trainings in two districts.   

 

879 artisans who had only weaving skills were trained on making furniture and 117 of them were employed 
full-time in two workshop units. Over 200 trained artisans are engaged with CIBART on a part time basis for 
resource sourcing, components making, structural activities and plantation. One high tech hardening centre of 
3 lakhs plants per year capacity, was established in Ukai village in the machine shed campus and one 
traditional nursery was established in Manpur village in Navasari district with 20,000 plants per year capacity. 

Bamboo structures: 

Bamboo has enough strength, flexibility, durability and versatility to be used as building material. Despite its 
excellent qualities as building material, it is also a low cost material that is much cheaper than wood. Bamboo 
structures are not completely new, people have been using bamboo as a building material in many parts of the 
world. CIBART trained over 160 artisans on bamboo construction techniques, development of simplified 
technologies of bamboo testing, bamboo treatment systems, making bamboo panels and joints so that these 



can be done locally by using local tools and methods for various bamboo structures. Bamboo gazebos, bamboo 
bridges, bamboo cottages are some of the structural applications developed by CIBART in Gujarat.  

Marketing opportunities: 

Marketing opportunities have been tapped into at all levels – local, national and international. Apart from 
events like tribal fairs within the state, local events like Garba, the famous cultural dance of the Gujarat, 
performed for nine days during the night has also been used for exhibiting products to educate localities on 
the benefits of bamboo furnishing and other products, and also to create market demand. Participation in 
national and state level exhibitions ensured visibility of products to larger group. These also generate enquiries 
from various sectors like schools, hospitals, hotels, restaurants, etc.  

CIBART continues to explore marketing opportunities in Russia and EU: it has an tie up with ELDOT LLC, a 
Seattle based company in the United States (US) and  hopes to create demand and a market for bamboo 
products in the US, Canada and Europe. Exhibitions in Surat, Baroda and Gandhinagar have made the project 
objectives and achievements visible. Orders for bamboo products are being completed throughout the year. 
Innovative products have been developed such as a bamboo bicycle, bamboo school furniture, bamboo 
gazebos, outdoor and indoor furniture and eco-tourism construction, among others.  

Immense efforts are being made to make the products visible to the public. A product catalogue has been 
designed and circulated to government and non-government agencies and the private sector. Information tags 
carrying information about the Kotwalia tribal community and bamboo resources have been developed and 
attached to product displays. Brochures are also used and distributed to inform and educate the public. 

Impact on target group 
Congenial working atmosphere and concern for workers 
The project has not limited itself to a focus on income generating activities and profit making but also shows 
equal concern for workers involved. An eco-friendly environment has been developed both at the work areas 
as well as the office. Safe and health hazard free tools and machinery have been introduced. Adequate cross 
ventilation has been ensured at all units. Fire fighting and other safety mechanisms are in place along with 
well-equipped first aid kits. All the units have measures to provide safe drinking water to workers as well as 
proper toilets and sanitation facilities. Toys and play material have been adequately provided for infants who 
accompany their mothers to work.  Cleanliness of the work place has been given priority. 

All workers are covered under social security and risk cover schemes such as provident fund, gratuity and also 
accident benefit insurance. Workers undergo regular medical check-ups and are administered with anti-
tetanus vaccines at required intervals. The social Intervention team is also positively impacting the workers.  
 
In a country where the organised sector is estimated at a mere 2%, CIBART’s project workers have moved from 
the unorganised to the organised sector through this intervention. 
 
Social intervention 
CIBART has always believed that income generating action is incomplete without social interventions to 
benefit lifestyles of the Kotwalia community. A strong team of social animators have been placed within the 
project to create awareness and address social issues that further emphasises economic growth among the 
target group.  

From 2004, India has been nursing the ambition of total financial inclusion of all by promoting opening of no 
frills bank accounts. CIBART has ensured that all their workers have regular operational bank accounts and not 



the no frills zero balance accounts. Financial literacy has been provided and the habit of household budgeting 
and surplus savings has been aggressively encouraged by social animators and the project team. The project 
team has been successful in motivating their workers to save their surplus income. The most encouraging 
factor is the increase in recurring deposits and self-help group (SHG) savings by women artisans, which is a 
clear indicator of the discipline in the regularity which the target group is saving. On the basis of their regular 
bank accounts, bank savings products and liquidity, workers now have access to credit from the formal 
financial sector to buy household assets and vehicles. 
 
Financial impact on artisans 
Prior to the project intervention the per capita income of the Kotwalia community was just over INR 21 per 
day, This has risen to INR 300 per day. This data is based on a comprehensive study of 100 families before 
commencement of the project and a similar sample after their involvement in livelihood action. 

The utilisation of surplus income of the target group has been monitored and a positive finding is that their 
nutritional intake has increased along with their income. The consumption of non-vegetarian food like eggs, 
meat and fish and, also milk procurement is rising. Increase in spending has been reported for base food items 
– grain, pulses, edible  oil, clothing and cosmetics. Persons from the Kotwalia community gave begun sending 
their children to schools: this was possible earlier as they were migratiing.  

Besides developing a savings habit, households are now building their asset base in terms of buying electrical 
appliances – mainly fans, motor cycles, television sets with dish antenas, cell phones, gold and silver jewellery 
and investments have increased. One person purchased a seond hand mini-van and is generating additional 
income by transporting artisan-workers to the centre for a fee.  

Conclusion 

The interventions during the project implementation have succeeded much more than envisaged.  Per capita 
income of artisans has risen, and there is increased expenditure on quality food, clothing and education for 
children. There is visible sence of confidence in the artisans, especially women: they are empowered and have 
moved up on the social ladder which comes with financial growth and stablity. Artisans involved in CIBART’s 
project now recieve social recognition and respect and they no more  feel socially excluded or marginalised. 

 

Bamboo gazebo on the Surat-Mumbai route in Navasari district 


